Notes from MRP Steering Committee Meeting
March 27, 2006

INTRODUCTIONS

We went around the room and made introductions (refer to sign-in sheet for attendees). 
BRUCE WOLFE, EXECUTIVE OFFICE
Bruce Wolfe stated that comments had been received from BASMAA on Thursday of last week and that we were in the process of responding to these comments.  The Steering Committee meetings are a forum for us to introduce work group reports and to get more input from a broader group.  The meetings allow us to get feedback on what was presented at last month’s meeting.

We are striving to reconfigure the Steering Committee so that the number of people will allow for efficient and effective meetings.

MONITORING WORK GROUP PRESENTATION  
KEY ISSUES IDENTIFIED IN DISCUSSION

· Jan presented a summary of definitions of monitoring terms and discussed how Status and Trends Monitoring related to Water Body Assessment and Monitoring Projects.
· One meeting participant asked a question about Monitoring Projects, with the thought that Monitoring Projects are requirements for monitoring development projects.  Water Board staff indicated that the Monitoring Projects refer to water quality monitoring projects, not development projects.  A Monitoring Work Group member in attendance clarified that some, but not all, monitoring projects could involve development projects.  An example would be a water quality monitoring project set up to determine the effectiveness of stormwater treatment BMPs.
· One meeting participant asked what the triggers would be for monitoring.  The work group tables specify when monitoring should occur.  There will be guidelines for monitoring projects (some triggers), for examples, see concepts presented in Tables 3.1 and 5.1 of the Monitoring Work Group documents on the website.
· BASMAA representatives on the work group are still compiling what monitoring is being done currently by the Stormwater Programs.  
· The work group product for this element (monitoring) is different from what is coming out of other work groups, because of the difficulty of trying to present a table of monitoring requirements embedded within a table.  The Monitoring Work Group document contains tables and supporting text that can be used to generate draft permit language.  The work group does not expect all the contents of the table to end up as permit language.  In some places, the tables present the alternatives for permit requirements from different workgroup members.  
· Illicit discharge and surveillance monitoring:  Jan said that commenters and work group members have stated that this should be elsewhere in the permit.  Our discussion of this issue was a classic example of misunderstanding arising from different people understanding and using the same word to mean different things.  We learned through talking through this that this sort of monitoring that some call “surveillance monitoring” is currently placed within Status/Trends and Water Body Assessment.  During a Water Body Assessment, the Programs will look at the illicit discharges that have occurred in that water body, e.g., from restaurants, auto shops, etc.
· A question was asked about how far up the watershed monitoring would go.  Jan indicated that this level of detailed has not yet been defined but that it would depend on the location and the water quality issue of concern.  Jan indicated that we will definitely be interested to know what is going on in urban areas; but, we will also look at headwaters to get a sense of the health of stream functions and hydrological issues.  We will also set up the monitoring plan such that monitoring rotates through watersheds, eventually hitting on all of them, over time.  We will look at current practices, manageable units, and look at the way it is now, and see how that may need to be changed.
· Some participants expressed concerns about the cost of monitoring.  Water Board staff stated that we are not looking for everything, everywhere, all the time. 
 INDUSTRIAL INSPECTION WORK GROUP PRESENTATION  
KEY ISSUES IDENTIFIED IN DISCUSSION

· Shin-Roei presented a summary of our Industrial Stormwater Program, including State Board funding and partnership with local government.  There are about 1,500 industrial facilities in our Region.  Based on funding we get from State Board, we have 2 full-time staff to manage the entire Program.  We partner with municipalities on inspections and enforcement actions.
Our inspection priorities are: 
· High stormwater sample results above benchmark values
· No stormwater samples

· Complaints, referrals 
Our enforcement priorities are:
· Non-submittal of annual reports

· Non-filers

· Poor BMPs implementation
· We have two full-time staff members who each make an average of 100 inspections per year.  This is a total of 200 inspections.  We also encourage local agencies to conduct stormwater inspections at the same time as other inspections such as fire code or food handling.  Shin-Roei also summarized recent region-wide and state-wide efforts:

· In March 2006, 3 facilities received ACLs for not submitting 04/05 annual reports on time
· $16,000 Vida Lines, Inc., San Jose 

· $13,900 Albert Aubry, San Mateo

· $13,900 Christopher Rockenbaugh, Concord
Initially 300 out of 1,500 missed the July 1 deadline.  Water Board will be happy to share the list of 300 with locals.  Late reports could be one of the indicators of BMPs performance.  
· Statewide Web-Based Annual Report Submittal

· SWARM (storm water annual report module) will be available for FY 05/06 report submittal

· Statewide Web-Based Complaint Filing/Tracking System

· On all CalEPA boards, departments, offices web sites

· A meeting participant asked how is it that the Water Board gets $700 per NOI, times 1,500 filers, but can only fund two positions?  It was noted that the discussions with State Board on funding are really important.  BayKeeper stresses the importance of the industrial inspections and it conducts its own inspections as well.    Water Board response:  much of the fees go to state wide and region wide efforts, such as creation of the electronic reporting system—big projects that are value gained for all of us.  Dale B. is asking the State Board for more fee money to come back to us and possibly for us to share with local inspection programs.  The State Water Board has responded that this will not be an ‘easy sell’, but they are still open to the discussion.  Even if we were not limited by funding, we believe that it makes most sense for local agencies to do most inspections, because they are closer to the businesses in their community, know who are ‘good and bad actors’, know how to help and support businesses.
· Christine presented a summary of comments received on Industrial Inspection.  The worksheets represent a “snapshot” survey of existing implementation levels, of a subset of permittees in each County represented in our Work Group.  The tables vary slightly in organization and content and therefore have not been collated.  Data was collected from a variety of sources including personal observation, Urban Runoff Management Plans, and Annual Reports.  This document is intended to provide context to the current discourse over proposed requirements for this section of the MRP.  It is not a comprehensive representation of existing practices, and the accuracy and currency of the information is not guaranteed.
· A meeting participant asked if money collected for fines could be used for a special clean up project, similar to and SEP (Supplemental Environmental Project).  SEPs are only available if the discharger waives the right to a hearing and chooses to propose an SEP in lieu of paying part of the penalty.  In the Administrative Civil Liabilities (ACLs) issued this year to industrial stormwater dischargers, in all three cases they were contested, so SEP options were not available.  A meeting participant suggests that there be a notification system to let local agencies know when SEP fines might be available, so they can contact the discharger and perhaps arrange a project.  

· Do SEP project decisions still require Water Board staff approval?  Yes, and that is because the rules for where the money can go are very strict.  For example, SEP funds have to be above/beyond normal permit requirements.

·  It was noted that the list of possible SEP projects has not been updated for several years.  Someone suggested calling Carol Thorton (510-622-2419) at the Water Board to see the current list and to suggest additions to the list.

· We discussed the need to train local inspectors so that they can easily and efficiently conduct stormwater inspection at the same time they are out on other assignments.  There used to be an agreement between San Mateo county communities and the Water Board, in terms of how we work together on the inspection program.  There may be some facilities for which the State would be the appropriate inspector.  Examples: federal facilities, and other agencies.  Water Board agrees and would like to coordinate with local agencies.
· As for how we coordinate with locals: our industrial stormwater staff have the names and contact info for all the cities’ inspectors.  They will communicate (both directions) by e-mail to let locals know when we plan to do an inspection and invite their participation.  We also respond to requests from locals, and will go out upon referral/request.

· There are no requirements to prioritize NOI sites, so non-permitted sites may be inspected first.
· It was requested that the permit clearly define the relationship between city/county and Water Board on inspections.
TMDL WORK GROUP PRESENTATION  
KEY ISSUES IDENTIFIED IN DISCUSSION

· Richard Looker presented a summary of the TMDL work group’s efforts.  The mercury TMDL provides three ways to show that allocations are met: 1) achieve allocations in TMDL (confirm with load measurements), 2) the mass removed is equal to the current load minus the allocation; and 3) based on the suspended sediment concentration, as measured when mercury concentration in sediment is less than or equal to the sediment target of 0.2 ppm.

· One meeting participant asked how the Water Board defined “hot spot” for TMDL purposes.  It was requested that we provide an explicit regulatory definition.

· We discussed referring to existing regulatory lists and it was pointed out that there may be sites that are not on these lists but are still considered hot spots.  Specifically, “orphaned sites” would not be on the list.

· One participant asked if we were focusing on a few large or vary contaminated sites or were we going to try to address every site with elevated mercury levels as hot spots.  Richard indicated that we are looking closely at a few very contaminated sites.
· It was stated that we really need to prioritize our efforts.  The annual reports ask for a lot of information and we could be using resources on more important water quality issues. Water Board response:  The former steering committee recognized the need to improve annual reporting to make it more effective and less time-consuming.  Reporting will be addressed during this permitting process.
· One participant asked if air sources of mercury were being considered.  Without data on mercury air emissions we would have to look for sources before we could require source reductions.  We may consider a place for coordination with BAAQMD on air discharge.

CONITIONALLY EXEMPT NON-STORMWATER DISCHARGE WORK GROUP PRESENTATION  
KEY ISSUES IDENTIFIED IN DISCUSSION

· Habte Kifle presented a summary of the conditionally exempt non-stormwater discharge work group’s efforts. 

· One meeting participant expressed concerns about requiring the groundwater from dewatering activities to go into the sanitary sewer.  Concern was expressed about increased discharge to sanitary sewer because of existing Inflow & Infiltration problems.  Water Board should consider groundwater discharge to creeks as a base flow enhancement if the water is clean.  One participant requested that we clarify the recommendation of where groundwater from dewatering activities should be discharged. 
· Some of the conditions that are in the table, especially the ones that relate to emergency or accidental releases, seem like they apply to agencies or special districts that the permitees do not have control over (such as water suppliers – EBMUD, or fire districts).  It was suggested that the Water Board permit directly with these entities or have direct oversight of water/fire districts, not leave it to cities to “regulate” these third part entities.  Water Board staff stated that they would not hold permitees responsible for fire-fighting water.
· Planned discharges are in general better handled than unplanned discharges.  Planned discharges tend to be de-chlorinated, it is the unplanned (line breaks, etc.) that are not well documented, sampled, reported.  Water Board staff plans to follow up on discharges from line breaks, pump stations, reservoirs, etc.
NEXT STEPS

KEY OUTCOMES
· Water Board staff will e-mail a draft goals, process, and ground rules by the end of this week. 
· Next meeting we may respond to comments on the TMDL element and the Conditionally Exempt Non-stormwater Discharge element.  We will have an introductory presentation on the New Development and  Maintenance elements.

